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 CALL TO ORDER 


1. Communications 


2. Approve Minutes of January 4, 2022 


 OLD BUSINESS 
 
 


 NEW BUSINESS 


3. Sustainability Committee update 


4. Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Task Force 


5. Update from committees/commissions 


 Food Pantry 


 Opera House 


 Art’s Council 


 Hall of Fame 


6. Jean Ligocki – Community Voices 


 


FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 


 


ADJOURNMENT 
 


 
cc:  Mayor Swadley, City Council Members, Department Heads, City Attorney, Stoughton Newspapers/WI State Journal, City Clerk Candee Christen, 


Library Administrative Assistant Sarah Monette, Hub Reporter. Note-An expanded meeting may constitute a quorum of the Council. 


 
Dial by your location 
        +1 301 715 8592 US (Washington DC) 
        +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago) 
        +1 929 205 6099 US (New York) 
        +1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma) 
        +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston) 
        +1 669 900 6833 US (San Jose) 


Meeting ID: 914 7966 9969 
Passcode: 961144 
Find your local number: https://zoom.us/u/aeVKWa9tn 


 


 


 


OFFICIAL NOTICE AND AGENDA  
Notice is hereby given that the Community Affairs/Council Policy Committee of the City of 


Stoughton, Wisconsin will hold a regular or special meeting as indicated on the date, time and 


location given below. 


Meeting of the: 


Date /Time:  


Location: 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


Members:                    


COMMUNITY AFFAIRS/COUNCIL POLICY OF THE CITY OF STOUGHTON 


Tuesday, February 1, 2022 @ 6:00 p.m. 


 


The meeting of the CA/CP will be conducted virtually due to COVID-19. You can join the meeting from 


your computer tablet or smartphone: 


https://zoom.us/j/91479669969?pwd=N3A4ZzJ3ZjNlQzY0VVFzNHRUaEFYUT09 


Meeting ID: 914 7966 9969 


Passcode: 961144 


One tap mobile 


+13017158592,,91479669969#,,,,*961144# US (Washington DC) 


+13126266799,,91479669969#,,,,*961144# US (Chicago) 


 


Ben Heili, Greg Jenson, Jean Ligocki, Rachel Venegas, Jordan Tilleson, Zachary Masa-Myers, and Mayor Tim 


Swadley (ex officio) 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


li, Greg Jenson, Jean Ligocki, Rachel Venegas, Jordan Tilleson, Zachary Masa-Myers, and Mayor Tim 


Swadley (ex officio)  


 



https://zoom.us/u/aeVKWa9tn

https://zoom.us/j/91479669969?pwd=N3A4ZzJ3ZjNlQzY0VVFzNHRUaEFYUT09






CACP Minutes January 4, 2022 @ 6:00 p.m.  


The meeting of the CA/CP was conducted virtually due to COVID-19. 
https://zoom.us/j/96343190096?pwd=eEdWQnBjeVViNFY0OVpHbnE1S2drQT09 
 
 
Call to Order: Chairperson Heili called the meeting to order 6:04 p.m.  


Present: Heili, Jenson, Ligocki, Masa-Myers, Tilleson and Mayor Swadley  


Absent and excused: Venegas 


Also Present: Cindy McGlynn, John Montgomery 


Communications-none 


Approval of the December 7, 2021 CACP Minutes 


Motion by Jenson, second by Ligocki to approve December 7, 2021 CACP Minutes 


Would like the minutes to reflect Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Task Force 


Motion carried 6-0 


Review Attorney Dregne’s memo regarding social media 


Directed staff to include on City Council Agenda and orientation materials 


Sustainability Committee update-Alder Heili gave an update on Sustainable Committee. 


Motion by Ligocki, second by Jenson to recommend the formation of a Diversity, Equity and Inclusion 
Task Force as outlined in Alder Ligocki’ s email 


Motion carried 6-0 


4th Class City vs. 3rd Class City 


Motion by Jenson, second by Tilleson to recommend City Council remain a 4th Class City 


Motion carried 6-0 


Updates from committees/commissions  


• Senior Center Commission on Aging committee-Director McGlynn provided an overview of the 
commission’s work 


• Seniors in Need Committee- Director McGlynn provided an overview of the committee’s work 


• IT Department annual update – Director Montgomery provided an overview of departments work 


Future Agenda Item 


Sustainability Committee update 


Diversity, Equity and inclusion Task Force 


Update from committees/commissions-Food Pantry, Hall of Fame, Opera House, Art’s Council 


Adjourn:  


Motion by Ligocki to Adjourn, second by Heili to adjourn at 7:04 p.m.  


Motion carried 6-0.  



https://zoom.us/j/96343190096?pwd=eEdWQnBjeVViNFY0OVpHbnE1S2drQT09






Stoughton Diversity, Equity & Inclusion Task Force Working Document 


Overview 
 
The City of Stoughton affirms its commitment to ensuring our community is one that is open, 
inclusive, and welcoming to all individuals regardless of age, gender, race, culture, sexual 
orientation, religion, abilities or any other significant known identity. In an effort to advance this 
vision and amplify the voice of diverse communities within Stoughton, the Community 
Affairs/Council Policy (CA/CP) of the Common Council is establishing a Diversity, Equity, and 
Inclusion (DEI) Task Force.  


The task force will work to develop strategies to help the City build stronger relationships with 
diverse communities. Through engagement and listening, the task force will identify issues and 
barriers that may limit members of our community from full participation in civic life. Acting as a 
community voice, the task force will prepare and present a DEI Strategic Plan detailing 
recommended actions the City may engage in to help ensure Stoughton is welcoming to all.  


The task force will initially serve as a sub-committee of CA/CP, also known as a Special 
Committee and present its findings to the Community and Committee of the Whole in 2023. Any 
community members dedicated to DEI principles and social justice are encouraged to apply here: 
link to DEI Task Force application 


Potential Timeline 


June 9, 2020  Special Resolution Condemning Racial Injustice and Hate and to Strive for Racial 
Equity 


Later 2021/Early & Mid 2021  Intermittent CA/CP Discussions 


August 2021 Community Listening Sessions on Racial Equity 


Fall 2021 CACP discussion, recommend Task Force 


January/February 2022 Announce Task Force, seek applicants 


Late Winter/Spring 2022 Appoint members, initial meeting 


12 – 15 month development of Strategic Plan with DEI events, opportunities 


2023 (Fall anticipated) Presentation of DEI Strategic Plan to Community and Committee of the 
Whole 


 


 







Potential Resolution 


Approving formation of the Diversity, Equity & Inclusion Task Force, a Special Committee of 
Community Affairs/Council Policy. 


Whereas, the City of Stoughton affirms its commitment to ensuring our Community is one that is 
open, inclusive and welcoming to all individuals regardless of age, gender, race, culture, sexual 
orientation, religion/spiritual practice, ability or any other significant identity. 


Whereas, the City of Stoughton, Wisconsin Common Council approved a Special Resolution 
Condemning Racial Injustice and Hate and to Strive for Racial Equity on June 9th, 2020 


Whereas, further Community Affairs/Council Policy meetings were held including Community 
Listening Sessions on Racial Equity in Fall 2020 and Summer 2021 


Whereas, we recognize diversity, equity and inclusion (DEI) makes our Community vital and 
stronger; and to quote the wise words of Maya Angelou, Diversity makes for a rich tapestry and we 
must understand that all the threads of the tapestry are equal in value no matter what their color. 


Therefore, be it resolved by the Common Council of the City of Stoughton that the Diversity, 
Equity & Inclusion Task Force be formed with a minimum of 2 Common Council members, 
minimum 2 City Staff members and, given the focus on a grassroots collective, any Community 
members, appointed by the Mayor, with a passion for DEI and commitment to social justice. 


The Diversity, Equity & Inclusion Task Force is empowered with developing a Strategic Plan 
during 2022-2023 including DEI events & opportunities and anticipate presenting the Strategic 
Plan to the City and Stoughton Community in Fall 2023. 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 







 


Potential Application 


CITY OF STOUGHTON COMMON COUNCIL 
Community Affairs/Council Policy 
 
Diversity, Equity & Inclusion Task Force Application  
  
If you are interested in serving our community on the Diversity, Equity & Inclusion (DEI) Task Force, please 
complete this application form and return it by email to the City Clerk: Candee Christen 
cchristen@ci.stoughton.wi.us or you can land mail it to City Hall Attn: City Clerk, 207 S. Forrest St., Stoughton, WI 
53589. If you have additional questions, please contact City Hall at 608-873-6677 or email Candee Christen at the 
email listed above.  
 
Thank you for your interest! 
Name:  
Street Address:  
City:  State:  Zip Code:  
Phone #:  Email:  
  
 
Related Experiences and Strengths (feel free to attach your resume if you have one): 
 
 
How would you describe your current thinking about diversity, equity & inclusion 
and has your thinking changed over time? If so, please describe. 
 
 
What motivates you to be part of this working group? 
 
 
Can you commit to six to eight (virtual) meetings (utilizing a doodle poll, most 
likely weekday evenings and/or Saturday late morning lasting 60-90 minutes) in 
2022 and also six to eight (virtual) meetings in 2023?  
 


 


 


 


 


 


 







Potential FAQ document (Geneva, IL document to further Stoughton-ize for general public 
and applicants) 


Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Task Force  


Most Frequently Asked Questions 


What is a Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Task Force? 


A Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Task Force (DEI) can take on different forms depending on how 
it is implemented and how it is utilized. In Geneva, the task force will begin at the grassroots by 
leading efforts to engage and listen to diverse communities within Geneva and help chart a course 
for the future. Task force members are empowered to make recommendations regarding policy, 
practices, and standards that result in positive change. 


Why does Geneva need a Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Task Force? 


When developing the 2015 Strategic Plan, residents and stakeholders emphasized a desire to see 
Geneva take proactive steps to ensure it is open and welcoming to all individuals. A more inclusive 
and welcoming Geneva improves everyone’s quality of life. Geneva is stronger when everyone is 
able to fully participate and engage in civic life. The formation of the task force isn’t the conclusion 
of this effort, but an important step toward work that remains in progress and to lead to positive 
systemic change. 


How will the members be selected? 


An application will be posted on the city’s website. Selected applicants will be appointed by the 
Mayor with consent of the City Council.  Community Affairs/Council Policy and the Mayor desire 
to recommend the appointment of individuals who will give voice to a variety of different 
perspectives and experiences. 


What is the time commitment? 


The task force will meet at least once every other month; initially monthly. It is anticipated 
meetings will take place weekday evenings or later Saturday mornings.  Members may expect to 
dedicate 2-3 hours a month outside of meetings depending on task force activities. The time 
commitment may vary as the task force progresses in its work. 


Where will meetings take place? 


Meetings will likely take place virtually. Eventually, meetings may take place at the Library or City 
Hall, depending on availability of space, schedules, and COVID-19 recommendations. DEI Task 
Force activities may be conducted virtually or at alternative locations as necessary. 


 







 


What will the Task Force do? 


The task force will work in partnership with CA/CP and City Staff to coordinate outreach and 
develop recommendations to ensure Stoughton is a welcoming and inclusive community.  


Through engagement and listening, this task force will work to identify issues and any barriers that 
may prevent friends or neighbors from fully participating in civic life. To accomplish this the task 
force may compile data, conduct surveys, interview residents, gain insight from experts, and 
coordinate community focused activities. 


What does the DEI Task Force present the Community and Committee of the 
Whole? 


The task force will develop and present its findings in the form of a DEI Strategic Plan to the 
Community and Committee of the Whole, including key themes identified in its engagement and 
recommendations related to relevant policies and practices. As a starting point, the task force will 
focus on actions that: 


• Ensure Stoughton is open and welcoming to all 


• Help build new and stronger relationships with diverse communities 


• Facilitate a greater understanding of relevant issues, barriers, disparities, and recognition of how 
diversity strengthens our community 


• Identify barriers and address challenges to a more diverse workforce and representation across the 
breadth of elected officials, boards, and committees. CA/CP anticipates that task force members 
will have the opportunity to remain involved and assist with implementation and ongoing work 
related to diversity, equity, and inclusion in Stoughton. 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 







Resources 


Strategic Plans 
https://plandev.countyofdane.com/documents/RGEI/RGEI-Final-Plan-03.05.20.pdf   Dane County 
https://www.happyvalleyor.gov/diversity-equity-and-inclusion-committee/  Happy Valley Oregon  pop. 20,000 
https://www.ci.northfield.mn.us/DocumentCenter/View/9661/Northfield-Racial-Equity-Action-Plan?bidId=  Northfield, 
MN  pop. 20,000 
  
Events/Webpage 
https://equity.countyofdane.com/Cultural-Events  Dane County Cultural Updates and Events 
  
https://www.ci.cedarburg.wi.us/diversity-equity-and-inclusion-task-force   Cedarburg   pop. 12,000 
https://www.geneva.il.us/1392/Diversity-Equity-Inclusion-Task-Force  Geneva, IL  pop. 22,000 
  
https://www.vi.cottagegrove.wi.gov/610/Ad-Hoc-Diversity-Equity-and-Inclusion-Co  Cottage Grove 
https://www.cityofmadison.com/civil-rights/programs/racial-equity-social-justice-initiative  Madison 
https://www.cityofmiddleton.us/611/Equity  Middleton 
https://www.mymonona.com/1510/Diversity-Equity-and-Inclusion-Efforts  Monona 
Mount Horeb 
https://cityofsunprairie.com/929/Diversity-and-Inclusion   Sun Prairie 
Verona 
https://www.vil.waunakee.wi.us/918/Diversity-Equity-Inclusion  Waunakee 
  
https://equity.countyofdane.com/  Dane County 
  
  
Other Resources 
https://wisconsin.planning.org/knowledge-center/equity-and-inclusive-planning/  
https://www.wicounties.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Governing-For-Equity-Implementing-an-Equity-Lens-in-
Local-Government.pdf 
https://www.racialequityalliance.org/tools-resources/ 
https://mrsc.org/Home/Explore-Topics/Governance/Citizen-Participation-and-Engagement/DEI-Resources-for-Local-
Government.aspx 
  
https://www.ci.northfield.mn.us/1372/Diversity-Equity-and-Inclusion  Northfield, MN 
https://wwhttps://www.platteville.org/bc/page/task-force-inclusion-diversity-and-equity-tide    Platteville 
w.wauwatosa.net/government/open-government/making-wauwatosa-more-inclusive   Wauwatosa 
  
Images 
https://www.mranet.org/sites/default/files/image/2019-11/bigstock%20-%20diversity.jpg 
https://shrm-
res.cloudinary.com/image/upload/c_crop,h_718,w_1277,x_0,y_0/w_auto:100,w_1200,q_35,f_auto/v1/Competencies/i
Stock-1290118946_zyjexv.jpg 
https://encrypted-
tbn0.gstatic.com/images?q=tbn:ANd9GcQjaLeH5403c4CH4yyxh71apZx5acseWXNxECS82msBuwBME5YDzA-
734bOOY4Qk7PamTU&usqp=CAU 
https://encrypted-
tbn0.gstatic.com/images?q=tbn:ANd9GcToz6dtVO9EwxbtZ9GEUi8yhxNG1UZhBt3yQG27ilZe4HzShnkfcB-
2o44TnHRz9Uq7CuE&usqp=CAU 
https://encrypted-tbn0.gstatic.com/images?q=tbn:ANd9GcQYPUb9UT8U_sCto9i0FhUOpoXklD8y9A-
tZQKF0fGgVxyR8GQvL0s46UuSvsytn-9KL8Q&usqp=CAU 
  
 



https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fplandev.countyofdane.com%2Fdocuments%2FRGEI%2FRGEI-Final-Plan-03.05.20.pdf&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=e%2BBsolcMuZ7vLNMRxAJPYMxJal%2FVlh1YbuN1WBmKCfc%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.happyvalleyor.gov%2Fdiversity-equity-and-inclusion-committee%2F&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=roLWWLLIg%2BP2%2F58bS%2B2Q59fJ1ZKQQuuEOfhCWWqsic8%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ci.northfield.mn.us%2FDocumentCenter%2FView%2F9661%2FNorthfield-Racial-Equity-Action-Plan%3FbidId%3D&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=i0SfxvX1TJQN0B0YSQ3j60cl5w%2BSx%2FWAzYoYC%2F3XYy4%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fequity.countyofdane.com%2FCultural-Events&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=VjV%2FHDarPdN9swwV%2FiCZLDc5jLJOc7rG%2FRfU31NU5WU%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ci.cedarburg.wi.us%2Fdiversity-equity-and-inclusion-task-force&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=UW59lAq0WPh5NC76Vx5Z5X63SvfRRH3jDScD2PY6oyE%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.geneva.il.us%2F1392%2FDiversity-Equity-Inclusion-Task-Force&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=CWvSmy9F77zCSiHVcAfpFVPZpvOw8YIP6eLNx5phodU%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.vi.cottagegrove.wi.gov%2F610%2FAd-Hoc-Diversity-Equity-and-Inclusion-Co&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=RhBgKJHFPGYjy4lvNs5%2Fsoy1YXgtvmb4qfsxbGP97T8%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cityofmadison.com%2Fcivil-rights%2Fprograms%2Fracial-equity-social-justice-initiative&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=ZTF7uAwkpVJybRntnkojsB9gjcxd%2FAPRVzbr9ABUgIM%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cityofmiddleton.us%2F611%2FEquity&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=Rn6gOpPEIJsOT4YVz74Sw5AtYlMwIwLr8fMfvC8SwVI%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.mymonona.com%2F1510%2FDiversity-Equity-and-Inclusion-Efforts&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=FGpfzLEIORsZRhlmtOGZj8MmRT6xTr5JoRJ5KF0Gvfg%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcityofsunprairie.com%2F929%2FDiversity-and-Inclusion&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=BC%2BAj%2BFTviDUWFa%2FT1Rlw%2Beh6c4TQWZM3xQhuvysdFg%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.vil.waunakee.wi.us%2F918%2FDiversity-Equity-Inclusion&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=liP5yq%2FpYyyHekIm9q7cwQdgYM7LetvzeSqufeFmk0U%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fequity.countyofdane.com%2F&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=a0%2FsUNRsBK3RWrrQCHmgY9h9a%2BPtKeM8sn%2B3zwXDQr8%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwisconsin.planning.org%2Fknowledge-center%2Fequity-and-inclusive-planning%2F&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=gT%2Bm%2BwwUWs9Kbp64vrMyZEWXsGYogMgv8BogCAkzXfI%3D&reserved=0

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.wicounties.org%2Fwp-content%2Fuploads%2F2021%2F02%2FGoverning-For-Equity-Implementing-an-Equity-Lens-in-Local-Government.pdf&data=04%7C01%7C%7C70367dc547b049b3ad5008d9d22ea54e%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637771920052959891%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=5oggmRF%2BHv7oLFWAGkjDFCobQRogXX9TNkeREouLdTQ%3D&reserved=0
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From Robert’s Rules On-line   Article IX  52   A committee, except a committee of the whole, can appoint a sub-committee which, 
however, reports to the committee, and never to the assembly. This sub-committee must consist of members of the committee, except 
in cases where the committee is appointed to take action that requires the assistance of others, as to make arrangements for holding a 
bazaar. In such a case it is best to appoint the committee with power to appoint such subcommittees as are required; or, as is 
frequently done, to appoint the committee "with power," which means with power to take all the steps necessary to carry out its 
instructions. A committee has no power to punish its members for disorderly conduct, its recourse being to report the facts to the 
assembly. No allusion can be made in the assembly to what has occurred during the deliberations of the committee, unless it is by a 
report of the committee or by general consent. When a special committee is through with the business assigned it, a motion is made 
for the committee to "rise" (which is equivalent to the motion to adjourn without day), and that the chairman (or some member who is 
more familiar with the subject) make its report to the assembly. A special committee ceases to exist as soon as the assembly receives 
its report. When a committee adjourns without appointing a time for the next meeting, it is considered as having adjourned at the call 
of the chair, so that all the meetings of a special committee constitute one session. A meeting of a special committee may be called at 
any time by the chairman or by any two of its members, every member being notified. When a committee adjourns to meet at another 
time, it is not necessary (though usually advisable) that absent members should be notified of the adjourned meeting. 


 








Stoughton Food Pantry Update 


1) Mission statement – to provide food assistance (5-7 days worth of food) Pantry Usage Typical 
family averages about 80 pounds of food per visit. 


2) Vouchers in addition to food – valid at Pick n Save – Believe we are the only pantry in Dane Cty to 
provide additional vouchers. 
i) Vouchers each visit  ($20 or $30 ) depending on family size 
ii) Produce Vouchers with each visit ($10) 
iii) Vouchers for Holidays and Thanksgiving ($25 or $50 each holiday) depending on family age 


3) Dealing with Covid – contactless delivery – taking orders over the phone – thus still allowing for 
clients selection of foods.  Client comes to door and cart with their order placed between sets of 
doors.  TEFAP (The Emergency Food Assistance Program) requires contactless delivery. 


4) Pantry Policies Moves 
i) Greatly increase allotments of food especially meats 
ii) Delivery of food to those without transportation 
iii) Allow each family to come in 2x per month 
iv) Senior box program from the Federal government (individuals over 60 years of age) 


5)  Usage at the pantry  
i) Pre pandemic 175 households per month  - 12,000 pounds of food  (average) 
ii) Post pandemic  75 households   - 6,000 pounds of food  (average in 2021) 
iii) Usage is very typical with most pantries seeing drastic declines in usage as per discussion 


with CAC and other pantries 
6)  Pantry Challenges  


i) Space – things are crowded but manageable.  To accommodate more meat we have moved 
freezers into the hallway.  Wrote a grant for additional freezer.   Storage room that years 
ago was shared with the theater, is now entirely ours 


ii) Volunteers – generally adequate approx 25 active volunteers to work shifts, bring in 
foodstuffs from local stores, bring in large orders from Aldi, and bring in orders from 
Community Action Coalition and from TEFAP.   Lots of roles to fill, but community has always 
stepped up. 


iii) Pantry finances 
(1)  overwhelming to have such a large balance in spite of vouchers, greater food 


allotments etc. 
(2)  We have no longer applied for Walmart and Stoughton Area Foundation grants hoping 


that other local charities can use these funds.   
(3)  Some large donations from individuals and other groups and some from money willed 


to us.  This past Jan. I wrote and sent out 63 thank you letters for monetary donation.  
($27,000)  A year ago with the pandemic rolling, it was about 125 monetary donations  
in Dec (our biggest month by far) 
 


7) We are working to look at possible long term plans for the future of the pantry 
8) Very grateful for help from city with managing monetary donations – and providing a site for the 


pantry. 


 







To: CACP Committee 


From: William Brehm, Opera House Director 


RE: 2021 Opera House Update 


Dec 31st, 2021 


 


For all the problems of 2020, 2021 turned out to be the most challenging year we have every navigated 


at the Opera House. As the year ends, I am extremely proud of the way the Opera House staff met these 


challenges. I can say without hesitation that the state of the Opera House personnel, facility, and 


finances are better than anyone could have hoped a year ago. 


Here are just some of the highlights of the last year. 


 


Ticketing System: 


During the course of the pandemic we have changed ticketing systems twice. This involved migrating all 


of our patron and sales data as far back as January of 2014. In addition, we had 7500 individual active 


tickets and nearly $350,000 in ticket revenues that needed to be moved between multiple databases. 


There were also 1500 Gift Card balances and $30,000 in Customer Credit liability that needed to be 


moved and associated with the correct accounts. 


In January we had nearly completed the first migration, only to discover that there were major 


inconsistencies and accessibility problems with our data. We entered into a dispute with the new 


ticketing company – who had purchased our original ticketing company during the fall of 2020. 


Simultaneous, we were able to identify a third ticketing company that purchased the software used by 


the original company and discover the location of the server farm that still contained all of our original 


ticketing data. We proceeded to connect the third and final ticketing company with our data while 


moving forward with terminating our agreement with the second ticketing company. 


By the end of the first week of March 2021 we had restored our data, rebuilt the ticketing system, and 


were ready to proceed with business as usual, but for 8 weeks our patron data and nearly $400,000 in 


revenue was tied up in a contract dispute and data limbo – it was an exciting time. 


 


Show Date Migrations and Ticket On-Sales: 


Every time an individual show is moved there are a number of challenges. The first point of contact is 


the booking agency, then an artist management company, then the artists themselves. The first step is 


identifying potential windows for a new date and to place holds on those dates – on my booking 


calendar there are frequently as many as four holds on a single date in 1st through 4th positions. It is then 


the job of the booking agent to find a window of routed holds for a region and to further route the 


regional windows into a multi-month schedule for their artist. Those routes then need to be sent to 


artist management and ultimately to the artist. Once approved the agent must turn back to the venues 


and confirm each of the dates – if any of the dates are in something other than 1st hold position then the 


agent can request that the venue challenge the other holds. The venue then contacts the agents for the 


acts in the other hold positions and gives them an ultimatum to confirm or pass on their holds. Once a 


date has cleared we are able to confirm that show. The agency then reissues contracts, production 


riders, hospitality riders, etc. 


In our case we moved 25 shows from the spring of 2020 into the fall of 2020 where they were 


intermixed with an additional 13 shows that had already been confirmed for the ’20-‘21 season. During 


the early summer of 2020 it became apparent that all of those shows would need to be moved again, so 







all three dozen shows were rescheduled into the spring of 2021 and added to a handful of shows that 


had been previously confirmed. 


Beyond the actual scheduling of show dates, each time a show is moved there are dozens of data points 


within out ticketing system as well as on our website, ticketing website, and social media calendars that 


need to be adjusted. Tracking this data is difficult in the best of times – in our case the difficulty was 


compounded by actively transitioning between multiple ticketing platforms. In addition, each show has 


associated bio write-ups and photos based on who is actually in the band at that point and what album 


they are touring to support. With the concert industry in crisis, booking agencies were changing 


ownership and agents were changing agencies or taking their clients and going independent. This 


resulted in constantly evolving sets of advertising materials and billing change requests that needed to 


be adjusted in our systems. 


In late Summer of 2020 we re-announced the 2021 spring line-up of shows and put all the shows back 


on-sale to the public. Up to this point we had been in an open refund window for the shows. Putting 


them all back on-sale allowed us to close that window, actually sell an additional $75,000 in tickets, and 


raise $50,000 in membership donations during Sept, Oct, and Nov of 2020. 


In January of 2021 it became clear that the early spring shows would need to be moved to the ‘21-’22 


season, but we were in the awkward position of being engaged in a dispute with out ticketing company 


and temporarily unable to manage any rescheduled shows if we were to announce that they were 


moving. 


In the first week of March of 2021 we were scrambling to complete our final data migration as the 


realization set in that all remaining spring shows would also need to be moved into ’21-’22. For the rest 


of that month and into April we worked rescheduling and realigning all of the data in our systems. 


In mid-April we began to prepare materials for our ’21-’22 season announce and membership drive 


which involved creating and proofing a variety of print and electronic materials over the course of 8-10 


weeks. Simultaneous, as I worked to schedule fall dates I pursued and confirmed new bookings for the 


spring of 2022. 


Patron Engagement 


The difficulty of maintaining contact with our existing ticket-holders and broader patron base 


throughout this time while also sending a concise and clear message cannot be overstated – for reasons 


which are probably apparent. The idea was to hold onto as much of the revenue we had already brought 


in as possible and also meet our fundraising goals. 


I’m pleased to say that we were able to keep 80% of the ticket revenues that were in-hand just before 


the pandemic hit and gain those losses back prior to our August 2021 on-sale. We were also able to 


match our 2019 mark for membership donations during our 2021 membership campaign. 


Fundraising and Grants 


In late 2020 the Save Our Stages (SOS) Act passed in congress. This lead to the creation of the Shuttered 


Venue Operators Grant (SVOG) which the SBA was tasked with administrating. The SOS Act came to 


exist through the lobbying efforts of the National Independent Venue Association (NIVA). The Opera 


House worked closely with NIVA Wisconsin in that effort and it was nice to see Tammy Baldwin as a 


sponsor of the bill that included the SOS funds. 


The SVOG roll-out by the SBA turned out to be a huge challenge. The NIVA implementation team worked 


closely with the SBA staff through February and March 2021, but no funding had been included in the 







original legislation to fund the program administrator at the SBA – funding for that position was included 


in the American Rescue Plan which passed in March. The original application portal launched on April 


8th, but quickly crashed. A new SBA administrator took over the program and the portal re-launched 


April 26th. After a series of delays, grant awards began to roll-out mid-summer and on July 14th the 


Opera House received its full eligibility of $325,000. In addition, the Opera House applied during the 


supplemental phase of the grant in early September. As a result, we received an additional $162,000 in 


SVOG funds in October. The SVOG funds are restricted to uses outlined in both the SOS Act as well as in 


a budget submitted by the Opera House to the SBA in early April for expenses incurred between March 


of 2020 and December of 2021. Eligible uses include equipment purchases, contracted workers 


(including production crews and performers), advertising, etc. I expect to be able to close out reporting 


for that grant with the SBA by the end of January 2022. 


Our 2021 membership campaign raised $117,000 as compared with $88,000 in 2020. We also saw 


increased general donation levels from $7,000 in 2020 to $21,000 in 2021. 


In addition, I have continued to work with the Stoughton Opera House Friends Association (SOHFA) on  


Fundraising for capital improvements. In 2021 they received $40,000 in grants and donations towards 


the first floor renovation project. They also received two additional anonymous donations totally 


$40,000 that are to be used as matching funds in an upcoming chair improvement fundraising campaign. 


 


First Floor Renovations 


As 2021 began the ceilings, floors, walls, and light fixtures had been renovated in the three rooms on the 


east side of the first floor – those rooms are now known collectively as the Ghostlight Lounge. Those 


renovations were paid for by grants received in 2019 and 2020 by the Stoughton Opera House Friends 


Association (SOHFA). 


Between January and August of 2021 additional grant dollars and donation were received by SOHFA to 


complete the lounge project with furnishings, a custom bar made out of reclaimed piano pieces, water 


and electrical fixtures, additional lighting elements, and tech components – screens on the walls to 


present the shows happening upstairs, a small PA for the lounge stage, and a mini stage-lighting setup. 


Implementation was a group effort and doors were able to be opened to the public for the first time on 


September 16th, 2021. 


During the same timeframe, SOHFA acquired licensing from the City and State to sell alcohol. Per a 


rental agreement with the Opera House, SOHFA has been selling beer, wine, and cider along with coffee, 


tea, sparkling water, juices, etc. in the lounge during Opera House shows. SOHFA has invested $40-$50k 


annually towards capital improvements in the big theater since 2014. Any profits from sales in the 


lounge are expected to go towards further improvements. 


Concessions are restricted to the lounge and not permitted in the theater. 


 


Streaming Technology 


The components to build a professional level video & audio recording studio into the Opera House space 


were purchased in late 2020. The purchase of that equipment was possible due to the reimbursement of 


certain lost 2020 ticket revenues by a State of Wisconsin grant funded through the CARES Act. The 


installation of the equipment was a major project during January and February of 2021. 


After some limited testing we were able to get everything running properly early afternoon on February 


22nd, 2021 – later that evening we went live to the world with our first multi-camera streaming event - 







which coincided with the 120 year anniversary of the first ever performance at the Opera House on 


February 22nd, 1901. 


From the first Thursday of March through the first week of June we produced a weekly live streaming 


program from the Opera House stage called Almost Live. The program was hosted by Bob Batyko of the 


Four Lakes Traditional Music Collective and featured regional performers playing to an all virtual 


audience. 


Almost Live was well received and was a big part of our increase in donations in 2021. Producing the 


program also gave us opportunity to calibrate the equipment and prepare our stage crew for the 2021-


2022 performance season. We also used the space during that time to help record events for virtual 


Syttende Mai, virtual dance recitals, and host hybrid performances during the Stoughton Chamber Music 


Festival in August. 


Beginning in September of 2021, all of the performances in the Opera House have been ticketed as 


hybrid events thanks to streaming addendums negotiated for each of the shows. Video and audio has 


been streamed to the lounge to offer a physical distancing option in the building and also been offered 


remotely through an integration with our ticketing system and a Wowza server. 


I expect hybrid events to continue through the pandemic and beyond. I am also pursuing national media 


distribution of a series of live performances from the Opera House stage in the fall of 2022. 


In addition, I expect demand for facility rentals by performers and performance organizations to 


continue and grow in 2022 due to the recording capabilities we now have in place. 


Personnel 


Full-time staff changes were also a challenge. Our full-time House Manager position had been filled by a 


new person in September of 2019, so when March 2020 came around she had only been in the spot for 


about 6 months. By the end of May 2020 she had decided to pursue other passions and left the position. 


In September of 2020 we hired a temporary assistant to help with the organization of rescheduled 


shows and also prepare for the on-sale of spring 2021 shows. We continued to use that person to assist 


in reprogramming the ticketing system and rescheduling our reschedules from the spring into the fall of 


2021. 


In March of 2021 we relisted the full-time House Manager position with some minor changes to better 


align the position with our Box Office Manager/Volunteer Coordinator position. The position was filled 


the last week of April, 11 months after the resignation of the previous House Manager – which saved us 


some money and presented the opportunity to find parity in the two full-time hourly positions. 


Contracted production and stage crew are also a big part of making the Opera House work. Spring 2021 


and the Almost Live series were key in finding a reliable and talented pool of freelance sound engineers, 


lighting designers, video engineers, and stagehands. It was a great opportunity to develop new 


relationships and create greater depth in those areas. 


Volunteers are an often overlooked piece of the puzzle. We were fortunate to keep all four of our head 


ushers for the fall of 2021 and over half of our previous ushers. A very small number of ushers declined 


to come back due to our vaccination policy – a much larger chunk were not willing to attend indoor 


events at all yet. We did our best to put safety measures in place and convince the ushers still on the 


fence. We also amped up our volunteer recruitment efforts. In the end, we were able to staff all fall 


events – just barely – including four vaccination card checkers at the front doors for each show. 







2021 Performances 


On August 4th, with indoor events still untested and Delta cases beginning, the Opera House was the first 


concert venue in Dane County to announce that we would be requiring proof of vaccination as well as 


masking in the theater during performances. Announcements from several other area venues followed 


soon after and on August 14th Live Nation announced the requirement for all of their shows and venues 


nationally. 


My thinking at the time was that the requirement was inevitable and that it was better to announce it 


prior to our ticket on-sale. Not surprisingly, there was some negativity on Facebook. 


All of our 21-22 shows went on-sale – or in many cases back on-sale – on August 16th of 2021. On August 


17th Dane County announced that in response to the Delta variant a new mask order would be in place 


starting August 19th. In the weeks that followed ticket sales dropped to a steady trickle – eventually 


picking back up in early October. 


Over 13 weeks between September 16th and December 17th of 2021 we held 47 reserved ticket hybrid 


concerts at the Opera House. We sold over 13,000 tickets to those shows – 1,000 being virtual tickets. 


Ticket revenues for that period were approximately $430,000. For comparison, during the fall of 2019 


we sold over 8,000 tickets to 31 ticketed events with about $270,000 in ticket revenues. 


For this run of shows we required masks at all times in the theater and proof of vaccination at the front 


door. Masks were optional in the lounge if people chose to hangout in there. 


The entire staff and crew were vaccinated and masked at all times inside the building. We were able to 


use largely the same production crew members for the entire run, so we were in a bubble of sorts. I had 


also purchased enough rapid tests in early August to test the entire crew and staff weekly prior to each 


series of shows. 


Bands that performed and their road crews were also vaccinated and masked except when using the 


dressing rooms or when on the stage. There were 6 individual band members over the course of the fall 


that were not able to produce proof of vaccination and we were able to offer them rapid tests. 


We had a couple near misses, but got through without losing the crew and with no reported clusters of 


cases resulting from Opera House shows. It was not until the final two shows on December 16th and 17th 


that we got large numbers of cancellations from both patrons and ushers due to illness. 


Hope for 2023 


Looking forward, I expect the Opera House to continue to require both proof of vaccination and masking 


at all shows through March and most likely until Syttende Mai. We have 37 confirmed events as of this 


moment with a handful of additional shows still unconfirmed. 


However the spring unfolds, the process of booking the 2022-2023 season is underway. My hope is that 


we will be able to gather again at the Catfish River Music Festival on July 4th weekend and announce the 


new season. 


For all the challenges we have been through and the ones still yet to come, we have found opportunities 


to grow and improve the Opera House in anticipation of brighter days. 







TO: CACP 


From: William Brehm 


RE: Arts Council annual update 


1/18/2022 


 


I am writing to give you an update as to the activities of the Stoughton Arts Council over the course of 


2021. 


 


The mission of the Arts Council is to promote Arts in the community of Stoughton through awareness, 


appreciation, education and support; creating a connection between artists and audiences to enrich the 


quality of life for all. 


 


There are two primary ways that the Arts Council has currently endeavored to fulfill that mission – first, 


through the promotion of arts events planned by others in Stoughton; second, through our flagship 


annual event Art Walk Stoughton. 


 


Throughout 2021 event plans, generally speaking, continued to be thwarted by the coronavirus 


pandemic. The Arts Council was, however, able to hold the annual art walk on September 25th. Despite 


the surge in Delta cases taking place at the time, Art Walk Stoughton 2021 was a moderate success. 


Main Street came alive with locals and visitors perusing artist host businesses. 


 


The Arts Council has held regular monthly meetings via Zoom over the course of the pandemic on the 


third Tuesday of each month. Meetings had grown more sporadic in 2021 post-Art Walk, but enthusiasm 


for revisiting old projects has begun to blossom in the group. 


My hope is that as the Omicron wave recedes that the Arts Council will emerge ready to pick-up where 


we left off two years ago. 
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